## Smoking Depletes Vitamin C: Should Smokers Be Recommended to Take Supplements?

# 9

Jens Lykkesfeldt

## Contents

9.1	Introduction	238
9.2	The Antioxidant Activity of Vitamin C	239
9.3	Vitamin C Homeostasis in Smokers	240
9.3.1	The RDA for Vitamin C in Smokers	241
9.3.2	Repletion of Vitamin C in Smokers	243
9.4	Prevalence and Clinical Significance of Low Vitamin C Status	243
9.4.1	Severe Vitamin C Deficiency	244
9.4.2	Marginal Vitamin C Deficiency	245
9.4.3	Suboptimal Vitamin C Status	246
9.5	The Pros of Vitamin C Supplementation to Smokers	247
9.6	The Cons of Vitamin C Supplementation to Smokers	248
9.7	Conclusion	250
	References	251

#### 9.1 Introduction

Smoking has been identified as one of the major risk factors in human diseases such as atherosclerosis and several cancers (Doll et al. 1994; Mosca et al. 1997; Palmer 1985; Stein et al. 1993), yet approximately one third of the Western World's adult population continues to smoke (WHO Health for All Database 2000). Among other factors, oxidative stress has been suggested to play an important role as initiator of the pathological conditions resulting from tobacco smoking (Colditz et al. 1987; Frei et al. 1991; Genkinger et al. 2004; Gey 1986; Hirvonen et al. 2000; Macfarlane et al. 1995; Poulsen et al. 1998; Pryor and Stone 1993). Because cigarette smoke has been shown to result in increased oxidative stress as measured by a variety of biochemical markers, it has been speculated that increased consumption of fruits and vegetables rich in antioxidants or even specific antioxidant supplements could perhaps be particularly beneficial to smokers (Ames 1998; Ames and Gold 1998; Ames and Wakimoto 2002; Ames et al. 1995;). Indeed, numerous reports have shown that cigarette smokers have lower plasma concentrations of almost all low-molecular-weight antioxidants (Eiserich et al. 1995; Kallner et al. 1981; Lykkesfeldt et al. 1997; Munro et al. 1997). This condition results from at least two factors, one of diet and one of smoking (Dietrich et al. 2003; Lykkesfeldt et al. 1996, 2000; Schectman 1993; Schectman et al. 1991). Thus, because of the consumption of a diet containing more fat and less fruits and vegetables, smokers have a lower intake of a variety of phytonutrients, compared with nonsmokers (Dallongeville et al. 1998; Faruque et al. 1995; Jarvinen et al. 1994; Larkin et al. 1990; Ma et al. 2000; Marangon et al. 1998a; Morabia and Wynder, 1990; Preston, 1991; Serdula et al. 1996; Zondervan et al. 1996). However, in addition to dietary differences, it has been shown in studies correcting for dietary intakes of antioxidants, that in particular, vitamin C is further depleted by the smoke itself (Dietrich et al. 2003; Lykkesfeldt et al. 1996, 2000; Schectman et al. 1991). So the question remains: Should supplementation with vitamin C among smokers be a higher priority for health professionals?

A high intake of fruits and vegetables has long been associated with a reduced risk of developing cardiovascular disease and cancer (Knekt et al. 1991b). A critical evaluation of the cancer-related literature by the International Agency for Research on Cancer under the World Health Organization recently confirmed this and concluded that there was evidence, albeit limited, for a beneficial effect of fruits and vegetables on some types of cancers (mouth, pharynx, esophagus, stomach, colorectal, larynx, lung, ovary, bladder and kidney), but insufficient evidence for a beneficial effect on all other cancer types (International Agency for Research on Cancer WHO 2005). It has been suggested that particularly the antioxidant content of the fruits and vegetables could be responsible for the beneficial effect. In agreement with this notion, longitudinal studies have linked low plasma concentrations of antioxidants to increased risk of developing, e.g., lung and prostate cancer and cardiovascular disease (Eichholzer et al. 1996; Knekt et al. 1991a, 1994).

In contrast, large prospective studies using antioxidant supplements have been less promising. Thus, none of the major clinical studies using mortality or morbidity as end points has found significant positive effects of supplementation with such as vitamin C, vitamin E, or  $\beta$ -carotene (Blot et al. 1993; Heart Protection Study Collaborative Group 2002; Miller III et al. 2005). In contrast to the negative results of these larger studies, many smaller or more specific studies suggest a beneficial role of vitamin C supplementation.

tation. For example, the Antioxidant Supplementation in Atherosclerosis Prevention (ASAP) Study found that in male smokers, a combination of vitamins C and E could retard atherosclerotic progression in hypercholesterolemic subjects as measured by carotid intima thickness (Salonen et al. 2000, 2003). Also, high doses of vitamin C given by infusion have been shown to improve the endothelial dysfunction typically observed in smokers (Traber et al. 2000). Moreover, numerous studies using surrogate markers of disease such as, e.g., lipid peroxidation have shown a positive effect of antioxidant supplementation (Carr and Frei 1999b). Finally, most in vitro studies have suggested a positive effect with increasing vitamin C concentrations (Carr and Frei 1999a).

Thus, whereas unequivocal evidence appears to exist supporting the observation that smoking results in lower plasma concentrations of vitamin C, the clinical significance of this depletion—beyond that of scurvy—remains to be clarified. Studies of the possible beneficial effect of antioxidant supplementation to smokers have produced ambiguous data. However, it should not be overlooked that a substantial part of the population in the developed countries apparently suffers from subclinical vitamin C deficiency that may well affect both short- and long-term health, and could easily be cured. This chapter examines the clinical significance of long-term low vitamin C status in smokers and the current pros and cons of supplementing smokers with vitamin C.

#### 9.2 The Antioxidant Activity of Vitamin C

Vitamin C, or ascorbic acid, is a simple, low-molecular-weight carbohydrate, yet its enediol structure provides it with a highly complex chemistry. Of its many chemical properties, the monoanion ascorbate—the predominant form of vitamin C at physiological pH—fulfills the criteria of an effective antioxidant (Halliwell 1996). In fact, the electron donor properties of ascorbate account for all its known functions. It has a complicated redox chemistry that involves comparatively stable radical intermediates and is heavily influenced by the acidic properties of the molecule. It has been known for many years that ascorbate is easily oxidized by molecular oxygen. The two-electron oxidation product in this reaction is dehydroascorbic acid (DHA), which also has antiscorbutic properties and is readily converted back to amino acids in vivo by both chemical and enzymatic means (Poulsen et al. 2004). Further oxidation/hydrolysis renders the vitamin inactive by leading to the irreversible formation of 2,3-diketoglulonate as well as oxalate, threonate, and other products (Poulsen et al. 2004). DHA has a half-life of only a few minutes at physiological pH (Bode et al. 1990). Consequently, highly efficient ways of regenerating ascorbate in vivo have evolved. These processes are of major importance in maintaining ascorbate in its active reduced state—in particular in species that lack the ability to synthesize ascorbate such as humans.

Vitamin C plays a pivotal role in the antioxidant defense. The molecule has been called the most important water-soluble antioxidant in biological fluids (Frei et al. 1989, 1990) and has earned this honor for several reasons. Chemically speaking, both ascorbate and its one-electron oxidation product ascorbate free radical have remarkably low one-electron reduction potentials of +282 and -174 mV, respectively (Buettner 1993), placing ascorbate at the bottom of the antioxidant hierarchy. This means that on top of the ability to reduce virtually all physiologically relevant oxidants, ascorbate is capable of regenerating other antioxidants such as vitamin E from the  $\alpha$ -tocopheroxyl radical and

glutathione from the glutathiyl radical back into their active states (Buettner and Schafer 2004). Equally importantly, the relative stability of the ascorbate free radical renders it a harmless intermediate incapable of inducing free radical damage itself. Instead, at physiological pH, the ascorbate free radical primarily disproportionates via dimer formation into one molecule of ascorbate and one of DHA (Buettner and Schafer 2004). DHA is subsequently recycled by means of either glutathione- or NADPH-dependent dehydroascorbic acid reductases (Del Bello et al. 1994; May et al. 1997, 2001; Park and Levine 1996; Wells and Xu, 1994; Wells et al. 1990, 1995).

Whereas the more electrochemical evidence outlined above suggests that ascorbate is indeed a unique antioxidant, in vitro experiments have confirmed that ascorbate plays a key role in the antioxidant defense as a whole. For example, Frei and coworkers have shown under a variety of oxidizing conditions—including that of cigarette smoke—that ascorbate is the only antioxidant capable of completely preventing lipid oxidation in plasma and once ascorbate is depleted; lipid hydroperoxides are formed despite the presence of other plasma antioxidants such as  $\alpha$ -tocopherol and  $\beta$ -carotene (Frei et al. 1988, 1991; Gokce and Frei 1996; Lynch et al. 1994; McCall and Frei 1999). These and other findings suggest that the presence of adequate amounts of vitamin C in particular could be of major importance for the maintenance of redox homeostasis in vivo.

#### 9.3 Vitamin C Homeostasis in Smokers

It has been known since the 1950s that smoking results in lower vitamin C in plasma (Pelletier 1968, 1970); however, the precise mechanism of this effect has still not been fully characterized.

Several epidemiological studies have demonstrated that smokers have a lower intake of phytonutrients-including antioxidants-compared with nonsmokers (Dallongeville et al. 1998; Faruque et al. 1995; Jarvinen et al. 1994; Larkin et al. 1990; Marangon et al. 1998b; Morabia and Wynder 1990; Preston 1991; Serdula et al. 1996; Zondervan et al. 1996). This has hampered the ability to distinguish between effects of smoking and diet on the depletion of antioxidants consistently observed among smokers. In a large epidemiological study, the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES), Schectman et al. compared the vitamin C intake and plasma vitamin C concentrations of smokers consuming >1, 1, or <1 pack of cigarettes per day, and nonsmokers, who had stopped smoking <1 year ago, >1 year ago, or had never smoked (Schectman et al. 1990). The results showed that smokers and nonsmokers who had stopped smoking within the last year had a markedly lower intake of vitamin C, compared with that of never smokers. However, as the effect of smoking on the plasma concentration of vitamin C persisted even when corrected for dietary intake, they concluded that depletion of vitamin C as a result of smoking presumably occurs predominantly via mechanisms independent of dietary intake (Schectman et al. 1990). In agreement with this conclusion, clinical studies adjusting for differences in vitamin C intake, and those assessing populations with similar fruit and vegetable intake have found that smokers have lower plasma vitamin C concentrations than have nonsmokers (Dietrich et al. 2001; Lykkesfeldt et al. 2000; Marangon et al. 1998a). Moreover, smoking cessation quickly results in a substantial elevation of plasma vitamin C concentrations, apparently independent of dietary changes (Lykkesfeldt et al. 1996). These results all suggest that smoking per se predisposes to lower vitamin C status.

In their latest report, the Food and Nutrition Board (2000) recommended that the RDA for vitamin C for smokers be increased to 125 and 110 mg/day for men and women, respectively, compared with those for nonsmokers of 90 and 75 mg/day. The basis for this recommendation was primarily the study by Kallner and coworkers (1981) showing increased metabolic turnover of vitamin C in smokers, compared with nonsmokers. They found a vitamin C turnover among smokers of 70 mg/day, compared with 36 mg/day in nonsmokers, suggesting that smokers need an additional 34 mg vitamin C per day.

As mentioned above, the actual mechanisms by which the vitamin C status is compromised remains less well characterized. However, many data point toward increased oxidative stress as the mediator of this effect. One puff of cigarette smoke has been estimated to contain as many as 1015 of gas-phase radicals and 1014 of tar-phase radicals (Pryor and Stone 1993). Evidently, it has been suggested that oxidative stress arising directly from the toxicity of the smoke itself can increase vitamin C turnover (Pryor 1997). Also, smoke-induced inflammatory responses may indirectly increase oxidative stress, thereby contributing to the turnover of vitamin C (Anderson 1991; Elneihoum et al. 1997; Langlois et al. 2001a; Lehr et al. 1997). Whether directly or indirectly, cigarette smoke results in an increase vitamin C oxidation ratio (%DHA of total vitamin C) among smokers (Lykkesfeldt et al. 1997). This suggests that vitamin C acts as a free radical scavenger in smokers but could also be because of an impairment of the enzymatic recycling of vitamin C. However, in a recent report, it was shown that recycling of vitamin C is, in fact, increased in smokers, and that this activity is not related to differences in vitamin C transport, glutathione concentration, or cellular energy status (Lykkesfeldt et al. 2003b). From these results, it may be concluded that the rate of vitamin C oxidation exceeds that of the DHA reductases in smokers (Lykkesfeldt et al. 2003b). Other studies have suggested that differences in vitamin C status between smokers and nonsmokers be unrelated to altered pharmacokinetics, although possible differences in sodium-dependent vitamin C transport has not been accounted for (Lykkesfeldt et al. 2003a; Viscovich et al. 2004). Taken together with the observed increased oxidative damage among smokers as measured by biochemical markers, the evidence is building up for an oxidative stress mediated depletion of vitamin C.

#### 9.3.1 The RDA for Vitamin C in Smokers

In the debate against or in favor of antioxidant supplementation to smokers, one of the major points of discussion has been how to determine the proper RDA for smokers. Although smokers have been shown to have lower plasma concentrations of several antioxidants, only the RDA for vitamin C has so far been increased. Based on the data outlined above, this seems appropriate because the depletion of antioxidants other than vitamin C appears to result primarily from altered dietary habits. However, the question remains: How is the correct RDA for vitamin C in smokers determined?

As mentioned previously, the Food and Nutrition Board (2000) currently recommends an RDA for vitamin C for smokers of 125 and 110 mg/day for men and women, respectively. However, Schectman and coworkers proposed a higher RDA for smokers, based on their comprehensive material from the second NHANES (II) (Schectman 1993; Schectman et al. 1989, 1990, 1991). By simply plotting the serum level of vitamin C on the daily intake of vitamin C for smokers and nonsmokers separately, they were able to show that smokers would require a daily intake of 200 mg vitamin C to achieve the serum concentration of nonsmokers consuming 60 mg vitamin C per day (the previous RDA for vitamin C), i.e., resulting in serum levels around 70  $\mu$ M (Schectman et al. 1990).

In another approach to this problem, Levine and coworkers (1995, 1996b, 1997) studied vitamin C pharmacokinetics in detail. They found that in nonsmokers, consumption of 60 mg of vitamin C per day resulted in a plasma concentration around 25  $\mu$ M, i.e., considerably less than the concentration indicated by Schectman's data, whereas ingestion of 200 mg vitamin C per day resulted in a plasma concentration of about 66  $\mu$ M (Levine et al. 1996b). Higher doses did not increase plasma concentrations considerably, and doses above 500 mg were largely excreted unabsorbed. Based on their studies, Levine et al. concluded that the RDA for vitamin C should be increased to 200 mg per day.

Using DHA as biomarker of smoking-induced oxidative stress added a new way of estimating an increased vitamin C requirement in smokers (Lykkesfeldt et al. 1997). Lykkesfeldt et al. (1997) found no DHA in the plasma of nonsmokers regardless of their vitamin C status, whereas a significant inverse correlation between plasma DHA and plasma vitamin C was observed in smokers. Complete reduction of DHA was maintained and not different from that of nonsmokers for plasma vitamin C concentrations higher than 70  $\mu$ *M*. Consequently, the data could be interpreted as supporting an RDA for smokers that result in a plasma concentration of about 70  $\mu$ *M*. Based on the data from Schectman et al. (1990) and in agreement with their conclusions, this would require an intake of 200 mg vitamin C per day.

An equally important aspect of an increased RDA for vitamin C for smokers is the possibility of getting the recommended amount of vitamin C through the regular diet. Dietary guidelines currently recommend five to nine servings per day of fruits and vegetables (National Research Council 1990). However, several studies suggest that only a relative small proportion of the US population routinely has an intake in the recommended range (Krebs-Smith et al. 1995; Munoz et al. 1997; Rogers et al. 1995). Moreover, as mentioned previously, considerable evidence has been presented to demonstrate that smokers constitute a relative large part of those having a low intake of fruits and vegetables (Dallongeville et al. 1998; Faruque et al. 1995; Jarvinen et al. 1994; Larkin et al. 1990; Marangon et al. 1998b; Morabia and Wynder 1990; Preston, 1991; Serdula et al. 1996; Zondervan et al. 1996). In contrast to this reality, a daily intake of 200 mg vitamin C has been estimated by the Food and Nutrition Board to require the consumption of a minimum of five servings per day of fruits and vegetables. Thus, conforming to the guidelines for fruit and vegetable consumption will result in nonsmokers getting more than 2-fold their current RDA for vitamin C, whereas smokers would get about 1.5 times their RDA and indeed, the 200 mg per day suggested above. However, a significant dietary modification would be required for most smokers to overcome their increased risk of hypovitaminosis C (Schectman 1993). As this may be practically impossible for many, supplementation with vitamin C may be necessary to reduce the prevalence of low plasma ascorbate concentrations of smokers to rates acceptable for nonsmokers. These considerations have warranted studies to investigate the effects of vitamin C supplementation in smokers in particular.

In the 2000 revision of the RDA for vitamin C from the Food and Nutrition Board (2000), the overwhelming evidence supporting an important role of vitamin C in the defense against oxidative stress was taken into account for the first time. Indeed, the current RDA for vitamin C is primarily based on the intake necessary to achieve about 80% saturation of neutrophils (Levine et al. 2004). In contrast, previous recommenda-

tions were based primarily on clinical evidence, i.e., the prevention of scurvy and hypovitaminosis C. This acceptance of biochemical evidence in support of a higher RDA for vitamin C may well result in the RDA for smokers being further increased in the future.

### 9.3.2 Repletion of Vitamin C in Smokers

Ever since it became clear half a century ago that smoking apparently predisposes to lower vitamin C status, there have been speculations regarding the possible beneficial effect of antioxidant supplementation. Although it would seem very unlikely that antioxidant supplementation alone should be able to prevent the multiple deleterious effects of smoking, there has been an obvious interest in trying to counter the depletion of antioxidants in smokers: (1) it fits the basic theory of smoking-induced oxidative stress and damage, (2) oxidative stress has been suggested to play an important role as initiator of the pathological conditions resulting from smoking, and (3) plasma concentrations of antioxidants are easily elevated by daily administration of a multivitamin pill. However, one adverse effect may be that these studies can unintentionally detract the focus from the only known effective remedy against smoking-related diseases: to stop smoking. In other words, the smokers may be waiting for a miracle.

As pointed out above, some controversy still exists on the proper RDA for vitamin C for smokers. However, the fact that an increased RDA for smokers exists may be interpreted as acceptance of the basic idea that vitamin C supplementation can be a treatment of oxidative stress caused by smoking. Numerous studies of vitamin C intervention in smokers have been published over the past four decades (Carr and Frei 1999b; Traber et al. 2000). Most studies have used doses between 500 mg and 2 g of vitamin C per day, and found plasma levels saturating around 70 µmol/l. Sodium-dependent vitamin-C transporter 1 (SVCT1) activity, responsible for both primary absorption in the intestine and secondary reabsorption in the kidney, is dependent on the concentration of vitamin C, and the kidney threshold for active tubular reabsorption is around 70µmol/l (MacDonald et al. 2002; Oreopoulos et al. 1993). Based on the detailed pharmacokinetics provided by Levine et al. (1996b) as well as what could realistically be obtained from a diet rich in fruits and vegetables, it has been shown that only 250 mg of vitamin C per day can restore plasma vitamin C levels in poorly nourished smokers from an average of only 23 µmol/l to that of near saturation around 70 µmol/l (Lykkesfeldt et al. 2000). These data also provide indirect evidence that intestinal and renal SVCT1 activity is not impaired by smoking, and that decreased SVCT1 capacity cannot explain the depletion of vitamin C among smokers.

#### 9.4 Prevalence and Clinical Significance of Low Vitamin C Status

Although the definition of optimal vitamin C status remains a matter of some controversy, the opinions appear to converge around the level of apparent saturation, i.e., a plasma concentration of approximately 70  $\mu$ mol/l (Carr and Frei 1999b; Levine et al. 1995, 1996b, 1997, 2004). Defining vitamin C deficiency is equally complex, because considerable individual variation exists regarding the relationship between the plasma concentration of vitamin C and the classical hallmark of severe vitamin C deficiency: scurvy (Newton et al. 1985; Schorah et al. 1979). Moreover, the clinical significance of vitamin C deficiency—beyond that of scurvy—has not been clearly defined. Guidelines developed by the National Survey of Canada suggested categories of "severe vitamin C deficiency" (serum level <11 µmol/l) and "marginal vitamin C deficiency" (serum levels between 11 and 23 µmol/l) (Smith and Hodges 1987). As the RDA for vitamin C has been increased since these categories were put forward in 1987, and considering the believed optimal vitamin C level in plasma of 70 µmol/l, a new category (e.g., for serum levels between 23 and, e.g., 50 µmol/l) should be added and could be termed "suboptimal vitamin C status."

#### 9.4.1 Severe Vitamin C Deficiency

Scurvy is normally the clinical manifestation of prolonged and severe vitamin C deficiency. In nonsmokers, scurvy is prevented by a daily intake of as little as 10 mg of vitamin C (Weber et al. 1996b). Clinical symptoms include follicular hyperkeratosis, petechiae, ecchymoses, coiled hairs, inflamed and bleeding gums, perifollicular hemorrhages, joint effusions, arthralgia, and impaired wound heeling (Chazan and Mistilis 1963). Other symptoms include dyspnea, weakness, fatigue, and depression. Scurvy usually occurs in individuals with plasma concentrations lower than 11  $\mu$ mol/l, i.e., those diagnosed as having severe vitamin C deficiency. However, far from all individuals with plasma levels <11  $\mu$ mol/l actually develop clinical scurvy (Newton et al. 1985; Schorah et al. 1979). Thus, the relationship between plasma vitamin C status and scurvy is not entirely clear.

Although the basic symptoms and cure of the disease have been known for centuries, a significant part of the population in developed countries—and the smokers in particular-suffer from severe vitamin C deficiency and thus have increased risk of experiencing scurvy-like symptoms. Data from the NHANES II (11,592 subjects, collected from 1976–1980) show that of all smokers (including those taking vitamin C supplements), 7.4% suffered from severe vitamin C deficiency, compared with 1.9% of the nonsmokers, giving rise to a risk odds ratio relative to smoking of 3.0 after adjusting for vitamin C intake (Schectman et al. 1989). A Swiss study of more than 4,000 employees came to the same conclusion (Ritzel and Bruppacher 1977). More recent data suggest that the incidence of severe vitamin C deficiency in developed countries is not declining, but may actually be increasing, although improved analytical methodology may also account for a more accurate categorization of the population as older methods may have overestimated vitamin C (Lykkesfeldt, 2002; Washko et al. 1992). Regardless, data from NHANES III (15,769 subjects, collected from 1988 to 1994) showed that in the United States, 14% of males and 10% of females suffered from severe vitamin C deficiency (Hampl et al. 2004). Of smokers, the numbers were 31 and 25%, respectively. The third Glasgow Multinational Monitoring of Trends and Determinants in Cardiovascular Disease (MONICA) population survey (1,267 subjects) found 26% of males and 14% of females suffered severe vitamin C deficiency (Wrieden et al. 2000). Among the smokers alone, the numbers were 36 and 23% of men and women, respectively (Wrieden et al. 2000). A French population study (1,039 subjects) found severe vitamin C deficiency in 7 to 12% of men and 3 to 5% of women, depending on age group (Hercberg et al. 1994).

The clinical significance of severe vitamin C deficiency extends beyond that of scurvy. In clinical studies in which subjects were made vitamin C deficient, common complaints as gingival inflammation and fatigue were among the most sensitive markers of deficiency (Leggott et al. 1986, Levine et al. 1996b). In a prospective population study, Nyyssönen et al. (1997) found a higher risk of myocardial infarction (relative risk, 3.5) among men with severe vitamin C deficiency constituting about 6% of their Finnish cohort (1,605 subjects). Moreover, Langlois et al. (2001b) recently showed that 14% of patients with peripheral arterial disease suffered from severe vitamin C deficiency as compared with none of the healthy controls and suggested a relationship between vitamin C status and severity of atherosclerosis. In a study with advanced cancer patients, 30% had severe vitamin C deficiency and these patients had shorter survival (Mayland et al. 2005).

#### 9.4.2 Marginal Vitamin C Deficiency

As defined above, plasma concentrations between 11 and 23 µmol/l constitutes a situation of marginal vitamin C deficiency. Hypovitaminosis C has been characterized as having a plasma concentration of vitamin C <23 µmol/l (Schectman 1993), i.e., encompassing both severe and marginal vitamin C deficiency. As with severe vitamin C deficiency, smokers also have increased risk of marginal vitamin C deficiency. Thus in the NHANES II, 19.7% of the smokers showed marginal vitamin C deficiency, compared with 8.2% of the nonsmokers (Schectman et al. 1989). The Scottish MONICA Study found marginal vitamin C deficiency among 30% of smoking men, compared with 22% of nonsmoking men and 30% of smoking women, compared with 16% of nonsmoking women (Wrieden et al. 2000). In the cohort as a whole, the numbers were 26 and 22% for men and women, respectively (Wrieden et al. 2000). In the NHANES III, marginal vitamin C deficiency was found in 20% of males and 17% of females, the upper limit of the group being set at 28 µmol/l (Hampl et al. 2004). In a Parisian cohort, 10-46% of males and 3-15% of females had plasma vitamin C concentrations between 11 and 19 µmol/l, depending on the age group (Hercberg et al. 1994). These data clearly demonstrate that a substantial part of the populations in the developed countries can be diagnosed with vitamin C deficiency.

The clinical significance of marginal vitamin C deficiency—as isolated from severe vitamin C deficiency—has not been thoroughly investigated. In most studies, upper and lower tertiles, quartiles, or quintiles are compared, making it difficult to compare groups between studies. Consequently, the category of marginal vitamin C deficiency can rarely be singled out from all vitamin C deficiency/hypovitaminosis C. With respect to scurvy, clinical cases among people with marginal vitamin C deficiency are rare, but do occur (Hodges et al. 1971; Reuler et al. 1985). Probably more importantly, considerable epidemiological evidence suggests that there may other clinical consequences of marginal vitamin C deficiency. Thus, in a recent reexamination of the NHANES II data combined with a follow-up on vital status 12–16 years later, Loria et al. (2000) found that men in the lowest (<28.4  $\mu$ mol/l), compared with the highest (>73.8  $\mu$ mol/l) serum ascorbate quartile had a 57% higher risk of death from any cause and a 62% higher risk of dying from cancer. A similar conclusion was reached by Simon et al. (2001), who also found that severe or marginal vitamin C deficiency was significantly associated with all-cause mortality while being weakly associated with death from cardiovascular disease.

In a 20-year follow study in Britain (730 subjects), significantly higher risk of mortality from stroke was observed in elderly men and women with severe and marginal vitamin C deficiency separately, compared with those with plasma concentrations of vitamin C >28  $\mu$ mol/l (Gale et al. 1995). The authors concluded that vitamin C status was as strong a predictor of death from stroke as diastolic blood pressure (Gale et al. 1995). An inverse correlation between vitamin C status and stroke was also reported from a study (2,121 subjects) in a rural Japanese population, aged 40 years or more (Yokoyama et al. 2000). In the 12-year follow-up on the Basel Prospective Study, significantly increased risk of ischemic heart disease and stroke was found in individuals with plasma ascorbate <22.7 µmol/l, corresponding to severe or marginal vitamin C deficiency (Gey et al. 1987, 1993a, b).

#### 9.4.3 Suboptimal Vitamin C Status

Based on the increased RDA for vitamin C as well as the indication that a plasma concentration of vitamin C of about 70  $\mu$ mol/L is currently considered optimal for health, a new category of suboptimal vitamin C status is reasonable for those individuals with plasma concentrations between 23 and about 50  $\mu$ mol/l. The obvious rationale for this additional category could be that if 70  $\mu$ mol/l is optimal, e.g., 35  $\mu$ mol/l is probably not, and therefore, investigations into the clinical significance of a suboptimal vitamin C status are warranted. However, limited data are available and need to be extracted from the few studies discriminating between the concentrations of suboptimal and optimal vitamin C status.

In the Coronary Artery Risk Development in Young Adults (CARDIA) Study, Simon et al. (2004) divided 2,637 subjects (originally enrolled as young adults, aged 18-30 years) into four groups with respect to plasma vitamin C levels, and their "low normal" group (between 23 and 45 µmol/l) corresponds approximately that of suboptimal vitamin C status. At the 10-year follow-up, 26% of the smokers suffered from severe or marginal vitamin C deficiency, whereas about 40% had suboptimal vitamin C status. Among the never smokers, the numbers were 8 and 33%, respectively (Simon et al. 2004). At a 15-year follow-up, they found that low vitamin C status (as measured at 10 years) was associated with a higher prevalence of coronary artery calcium among men but not women. Statistics was not performed individually on the male low-normal group having an odds ratio of 2.09 to 1, compared with the "saturation" group (plasma vitamin C level >62.5 µmol/l). In a larger population sample of 8,453 subjects, aged 30 years or older from the NHANES II, a similar prevalence for vitamin C deficiency or suboptimal vitamin C status among smokers was observed. Thirty percent of the smokers suffered from severe or marginal vitamin C deficiency, whereas 35% had suboptimal vitamin C status (plasma vitamin C between 23 and 55 µmol/l). Among never smokers, the numbers were 9 and 31%, respectively (Simon et al. 2001).

Several large prospective studies have shown an inverse relationship between plasma vitamin C status and risk of cardiovascular disease and/or all-cause mortality (Eichholzer et al. 1996; Gale et al. 1995; Khaw et al. 2001; Loria et al. 2000; Nyyssonen et al. 1997; Riemersma et al. 1991; Sahyoun et al. 1996; Singh et al. 1995). However, no studies have investigated the specific clinical significance of suboptimal vitamin C status as compared with the optimal. Thus, it remains to be established if the biochemical evidence pointing toward an optimal plasma level around 70 µmol/l can be backed up in larger epidemiological studies or clinical trials. Clearly, the effects of suboptimal, compared with optimal vitamin C status are likely to be at most moderate and presumably relevant only in the long perspective, if at all. Thus, it is debatable if studies aimed at clarifying such a limited risk are feasible bearing the high cost in mind. On the other hand, the problems potentially associated with low vitamin C status affects a large percentage of the population and can be readily and inexpensively cured.

### 9.5 The Pros of Vitamin C Supplementation to Smokers

As outlined above, it is well established that smoking predisposes to low vitamin C status. However, whereas it is questionable if smokers in general are capable of conforming to such a significant modification of their diet as would be required to comply with the dietary guidelines (Schectman 1993), moderate amounts (250 mg) of vitamin C given as supplement saturates even poorly nourished smokers (Lykkesfeldt et al. 2000). Thus, the inability of most smokers to comply with dietary guidelines indirectly supports the recommendation of supplements. In addition, supplementing smokers with moderate amounts of vitamin C is safe. Moreover, the bioavailability of vitamin C from supplements is not different from that of vitamin C from natural sources (Johnston and Luo 1994; Mangels et al. 1993). The amount needed to supply smokers is far from the tolerable upper intake level (UL) of 2 g/day of the Food and Nutrition Board's most recent reference values (2000). A large body of evidence agrees that ingestion of <500 mg/day poses no significant risk to human health, and even several-fold higher daily doses of vitamin C have indicated low toxicity (Johnston 1999). Unfortunately, those currently eating supplements are the least likely to need them (Kirk et al. 1999; McNaughton et al. 2005; Sinha et al. 1994). One might add that they are also the least likely to benefit from them, as saturation kinetics will result in excretion of surplus amounts. Supplementing smokers with vitamin C will shift this balance toward those most likely to need and benefit from them. In the NHANES II, 63% of those suffering from severe or marginal vitamin C were smokers and in this group; only 1% of both smokers and nonsmokers used vitamin C or multivitamin supplements (Loria et al. 2000). In the NHANES III, only 7% of male and 5% of female users of any supplement suffered from severe vitamin C deficiency (Hampl et al. 2004). Thus, supplementing smokers with vitamin C will substantially lower the risk of smokers suffering from scurvy-like symptoms, including those of weakness, fatigue, and depression.

Another part of the rationale for supplementing smokers with vitamin C is based on the so-called oxidation theory of atherosclerosis in which oxidized low-density lipoprotein (LDL) lipid is thought to play a key role in the initiation and progression of the disease (reviewed recently by Witting and Stocker 2004). Other hallmarks of atherosclerosis include endothelial dysfunction and leukocyte adhesion to the endothelium, both of which are increased in smokers (Kalra et al. 1994; Lehr et al. 1993; Morrow et al. 1995; Vita et al. 1990; Weber et al. 1996a; Zeiher et al. 1991).

As mentioned previously, increased oxidative stress and damage have consistently been observed in smokers. This oxidative stress has been suggested to play an important role as initiator of the pathological conditions resulting from smoking (Colditz et al. 1987; Frei et al. 1991; Genkinger et al. 2004; Gey 1986; Hirvonen et al. 2000; Macfarlane et al. 1995; Poulsen et al. 1998; Pryor and Stone 1993). With respect to atherosclerosis, lipid oxidation has been suggested as an early marker (Steinberg 1997). Consistent with

this theory, increasing amounts of  $F_2$ -isoprostanes, a marker of lipid oxidation, have been found in smokers (Morrow et al. 1995). Increased amounts of malondialdehyde, another frequently used—albeit more unspecific—marker of lipid peroxidation, has also been found in smokers (Lykkesfeldt et al. 2004). In a recent survey, low vitamin C status was among the strongest predictors of lipid peroxidation (Block et al. 2002). In agreement, vitamin C supplementation has been shown to decrease lipid oxidation in smokers (Dietrich et al. 2002; Helen and Vijayammal, 1997; Motoyama et al. 1997; Nyyssonen et al. 1994; Panda et al. 2000; Valkonen and Kuusi 2000), although not all studies have found an effect (Jacob et al. 2003; Kaikkonen et al. 2001). However, the clinical significance of increased lipid oxidation remains to be further established.

Moving from biomarkers to clinically more relevant studies, vitamin C has been found to improve endothelial dysfunction in smokers, apparently by increasing the bioavailability of nitric oxide (NO) (Antoniades et al. 2003; Carr and Frei 2000; Frei 1999; Heitzer et al. 1996; Kaufmann et al. 2000; Lehr et al. 1997; Levine et al. 1996a; Salonen et al. 1991; Schindler et al. 2000) although conflicting reports also exists (Pellegrini et al. 2004; Raitakari et al. 2000; Scott et al. 2005; Van Hoydonck et al. 2004). The mechanism was initially thought to involve direct scavenging of superoxide radicals (May 2000). However, although intracellular concentrations of ascorbate could potentially be high enough for ascorbate to be able to compete with NO for the reaction with superoxide, the reaction kinetics are unfavorable for ascorbate (Jackson et al. 1998). More recently, it has been shown that vitamin C in physiological amounts can increase the production of NO substantially in human endothelial cell in culture (Heller et al. 1999). The mechanism is believed to involve a vitamin C mediated increase in tetrahydrobiopterin, which increases NO activity via endothelial NO synthase (eNOS) in a dose-dependent manner (Heitzer et al. 2000; Heller et al. 1999; Huang et al. 2000a). High plasma concentrations achieved by infusion have been reported to improve endothelial-dependent vasodilation in, e.g., smokers and patients with type 1 and 2 diabetes and coronary artery disease (Chambers et al. 1999; Gokce et al. 1999; Heitzer et al. 1996; Hornig et al. 1998; Ito et al. 1998; Kugiyama et al. 1998; Levine et al. 1996a; Motoyama et al. 1997; Solzbach et al. 1997; Taddei et al. 1998; Timimi et al. 1998; Ting et al. 1996, 1997). Although unphysiologic levels are achieved, this line of research shows interesting potential—in particular for smokers.

Clinical evidence that vitamin C can actually prevent atherosclerosis is limited, and studies have not been performed in particular with subjects selected for low vitamin C status. In the ASAP Study, the effect of vitamin C, vitamin E, or a combination on carotid intima thickness was studied as a marker of a atherosclerotic progression (Salonen et al. 2000). The authors found that 3 years of supplementation with vitamins C and E in combination—but not vitamin C alone—significantly decreased the intima progression rate in men but not women. Similar results were found at the 6-year follow-up, and the authors concluded that supplementation with vitamins C and E in combination slows down atherosclerotic progression in hypercholesterolemic men (Salonen et al. 2003). Also, another study in women found no effect of vitamins C and E in combination for almost 3 years on the progression of coronary atherosclerosis (Waters et al. 2002).

#### 9.6 The Cons of Vitamin C Supplementation to Smokers

The main problem in recommending vitamin C supplements to smokers can be summarized by looking at two separate observations: (1) smoking predisposes to low vitamin C status and (2) smoking increases the risk of developing chronic diseases such as atherosclerosis and cancer, and every second smoker will die from the habit (Doll et al. 1994; Mosca et al. 1997; Palmer 1985; Stein et al. 1993). The problem is that limited evidence links the two observations, a situation that mainly boils down to the classic issue in epidemiology: Is smoking-induced vitamin C depletion a cause or a consequence of smoking-related diseases?

The few large prospective intervention studies have consistently found no positive effect of vitamin C supplementation on morbidity and mortality (Blot et al. 1993; Greenberg et al. 1994; Heart Protection Study Collaborative Group 2002). However, none of them used vitamin C as a single substance but included  $\beta$ -carotene or vitamin E as well as other antioxidant vitamins and substances. Regardless, the use of vitamin C and other antioxidants for protection against, e.g., cardiovascular disease in high-risk individuals as those in the British Heart Protection Study is difficult to justify (Heart Protection Study Collaborative Group 2002). Notable for the present discussion is that the subjects included in the Heart Protection Study (20,536 subjects) did generally not suffer from severe or marginal vitamin C deficiency, but rather represented the general population in terms of vitamin C status and thus were less likely to benefit from the intervention. In contrast, the subjects included in the vitamin C part of the Linxian (China) Study (about 18,000 subjects) presumably suffered from vitamin C deficiency in general, although this assumption is based on screening of a sample of only 49 individuals showing an average plasma vitamin C concentration of 8.6 µmol/l (Blot et al. 1993). Following 5 years of intervention with 120 mg vitamin C and 30 mg molybdenum per day, the plasma concentration of vitamin C increased to an average of 46.6 µmol/l, i.e., far from saturation. No effect of the intervention was observed on cancer development or mortality while endpoints such as scurvy symptoms were not included. Only 1% of the deaths among the study participants were attributed to ischemic heath disease, thus limiting the evaluation of intervention effects on this endpoint. As pointed out by the authors, the 5-year duration of the study may have been too short to monitor any effects on cancer incidence, but it might be added that the 120 mg of vitamin C was apparently insufficient to saturate the intervention group with vitamin C, and this may also have impacted the results. Moreover, the main causes of death in Linxian differ from those of the developed countries in that the incidence of cardiovascular disease is considerably lower and that of, e.g., epithelial cancers is extraordinarily high presumably because of dietary and lifestyle differences.

With respect to cancer prevention, clinical intervention trials with vitamin C using surrogate endpoints such as oxidative DNA damage have also been unpromising (reviewed recently by Poulsen et al. 2004). Thus, most studies found no effect of vitamin C supplementation on markers of DNA damage, typically in urine or lymphocytes (Anderson et al. 1997; Brennan et al. 2000; Green et al. 1994; Huang et al. 2000b; Jacobson et al. 2000; Lee et al. 1998; Panayiotidis and Collins, 1997; Porkkala-Sarataho et al. 2000; Prieme et al. 1997; Proteggente et al. 2000; Vojdani et al. 2000; Welch et al. 1999; White et al. 2002; Witt et al. 1992), although positive reports also exist (de la Asuncion et al. 1996; Howard et al. 1998; Moller et al. 2004; Rehman et al. 1998; Schneider et al. 2001).

A different aspect of vitamin C supplementation is the actual timing. For example, should the dose be increase in case of disease or should supplementation be discontinued? High plasma concentrations achieved by infusion have been found to improve, e.g., endothelial-dependent vasodilation. However, vitamin C homeostasis is normally under a tight control, maintaining the concentration within a narrow range at steady state (Levine et al. 2004). This could suggest that higher "unphysiologic" levels are potentially either directly toxic perhaps because of the often-discussed prooxidant effect

of vitamin C, or indirectly because putative regulatory function could be lost when vitamin C concentrations in general approach regulatory levels. Excess levels of oxidants are important for, e.g., activation of internal cellular cascades of apoptosis that again are involved in the protective mechanisms that kill cancer cells and also critical for effective cancer treatment (Blumenthal et al. 2000; Kuipers and Lafleur 1998; Weijl et al. 1997). As pointed out by Zeisel (2004), indiscriminate use of high-dose antioxidant supplements should probably be avoided, at least until the potential risks and benefits have been more clearly characterized.

A completely different reservation against recommending vitamin C supplementation to smokers may be that such action could be interpreted as a potential "cure" for smoking-related diseases and thereby take the wind out of the long-preferred and simple message to the smokers: The only known effective remedy against smoking-related diseases is to quit in time. If vitamin C supplements are eventually recommended particularly to smokers, it is crucial that the potential perspectives—or lack of—are kept in mind and communicated unambiguously. Clearly, vitamin C supplements only have the potential of relieving a relative small part of the problems associated with smoking.

#### 9.7 Conclusion

Whereas considerable literature has identified an inverse correlation between vitamin C status and mortality, the current evidence is primarily of epidemiological nature and thus lacks the ability to establish causality. None of the large prospective intervention studies with vitamin C have been able to establish this causality, which should be kept in mind regardless of the fact that the studies were not designed to look at poorly nourished people with a Western lifestyle, i.e., the group most likely to immediately benefit from such intervention.

However, the fact that a substantial part of the population of the developed countries are suffering from subclinical vitamin C deficiency taken together with the potential health problems and expenses for society associated with this condition as well as its easy and inexpensive cure, demonstrates that action is urgently needed to establish if vitamin C supplements to this part of the population is associated with improved health.

Those presumably in need of vitamin C supplements are the least likely to ingest them. Smokers that currently do not take supplements constitute the largest subpopulation that would potentially benefit from vitamin C supplements because a major proportion remains at increased risk of vitamin C deficiency because of poor dietary habits and the enormous voluntary oxidant exposure. A likely short-term benefit from such a supplementation may be a substantially decreased risk of suffering from scurvy-like symptoms, including weakness, fatigue, and depression. Whether a long-tern benefit exists in terms of lower incidence of cardiovascular disease and cancers can only be established by large controlled clinical trials. Thus, it is important that future studies focus on individuals with a low daily intake of vitamin C. Controlled studies are needed to clarify further the long-term consequences of low vitamin C status in both smokers and the general population as well as the clinical effects of moderate supplementation with vitamin C to these specific individuals. There appears to be a good chance of a value-for-money health benefit for a considerable part of the population.

#### References

- (2000) Dietary reference intakes for vitamin C, vitamin E, selenium and carotenoids: a report of the Panel on Dietary Antioxidants and Related Compounds, Subcommittees on Upper Reference Levels of Nutrients and of the Interpretation and Use of Dietary Reference Intakes, and the Standing Committee on the Scientific Evaluation of Dietary Reference Intakes, Food and Nutrition Board, Institute of Medicine, National Academy of Sciences. National Academy Press, Washington D.C
- (1994) The effect of vitamin E and beta carotene on the incidence of lung cancer and other cancers in male smokers. The Alpha-Tocopherol, Beta Carotene Cancer Prevention Study Group. N Engl J Med 330:1029–1035
- (1990) Diet and health: implications for reducing chronic disease risk. National Research Council. National Academy Press, Washington D.C
- Ames BN (1998) Micronutrients prevent cancer and delay aging. Toxicol Lett 102-103:5-18
- Ames BN, Gold LS (1998) The prevention of cancer. Drug Metab Rev 30:201-223
- Ames BN, Gold LS, Willett WC (1995) The causes and prevention of cancer. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92:5258–5265
- Ames BN, Wakimoto P (2002) Are vitamin and mineral deficiencies a major cancer risk? Nat Rev Cancer 2:694–704
- Anderson D, Phillips BJ, Yu TW, Edwards AJ, Ayesh R, Butterworth KR (1997) The effects of vitamin C supplementation on biomarkers of oxygen radical generated damage in human volunteers with "low" or "high" cholesterol levels. Environ Mol Mutagen 30:161–174
- Anderson R (1991) Assessment of the roles of vitamin C, vitamin E, and beta-carotene in the modulation of oxidant stress mediated by cigarette smoke-activated phagocytes. Am J Clin Nutr 53: S358–S361
- Antoniades C, Tousoulis D, Tentolouris C, Toutouza M, Marinou K, Goumas G, Tsioufis C, Toutouzas P, Stefanadis C (2003) Effects of antioxidant vitamins C and E on endothelial function and thrombosis/fibrinolysis system in smokers. Thromb Haemost 89:990–995
- Block G, Dietrich M, Norkus EP, Morrow JD, Hudes M, Caan B, Packer L (2002) Factors associated with oxidative stress in human populations. Am J Epidemiol 156:274–285
- Blot WJ, Li JY, Taylor PR, Guo W, Dawsey S, Wang GQ, Yang CS, Zheng SF, Gail M, Li GY (1993) Nutrition intervention trials in Linxian, China: supplementation with specific vitamin/mineral combinations, cancer incidence, and disease-specific mortality in the general population. J Natl Cancer Inst 85:1483–1492
- Blumenthal RD, Lew W, Reising A, Soyne D, Osorio L, Ying Z, Goldenberg DM (2000) Anti-oxidant vitamins reduce normal tissue toxicity induced by radio-immunotherapy. Int J Cancer 86:276–280
- Bode AM, Cunningham L, Rose RC (1990) Spontaneous decay of oxidized ascorbic acid (dehydro-L-ascorbic acid) evaluated by high-pressure liquid chromatography. Clin Chem 36:1807–1809
- Brennan LA, Morris GM, Wasson GR, Hannigan BM, Barnett YA (2000) The effect of vitamin C or vitamin E supplementation on basal and H2O2-induced DNA damage in human lymphocytes. Br J Nutr 84:195–202
- Buettner GR (1993) The pecking order of free radicals and antioxidants: lipid peroxidation, alphatocopherol, and ascorbate. Arch Biochem Biophys 300:535–543
- Buettner GR, Schafer FQ (2004) Ascorbate as an antioxidant. In: Asard H, May JM, Smirnoff N (eds) Vitamin C: its functions and biochemistry in animals and plants. BIOS Scientific, Oxford, pp 173–188
- Carr A, Frei B (2000) The role of natural antioxidants in preserving the biological activity of endothelium-derived nitric oxide. Free Radic Biol Med 28:1806–1814
- Carr A, Frei B (1999a) Does vitamin C act as a pro-oxidant under physiological conditions? FASEB J 13:1007–1024

- Carr AC, Frei B (1999b) Toward a new recommended dietary allowance for vitamin C based on antioxidant and health effects in humans. Am J Clin Nutr 69:1086–1107
- Chambers JC, McGregor A, Jean-Marie J, Obeid OA, Kooner JS (1999) Demonstration of rapid onset vascular endothelial dysfunction after hyperhomocysteinemia: an effect reversible with vitamin C therapy. Circulation 99:1156–1160
- Chazan JA, Mistilis SP (1963) The pathophysiology of scurvy. A report of seven cases. Am J Med 34:350–358
- Colditz GA, Stampfer MJ, Willett WC (1987) Diet and lung cancer. A review of the epidemiologic evidence in humans. Arch Intern Med 147:157–160
- Dallongeville J, Marecaux N, Fruchart JC, Amouyel P (1998) Cigarette smoking is associated with unhealthy patterns of nutrient intake: a meta-analysis. J Nutr 128:1450–1457
- de la Asuncion JG, Millan A, Pla R, Bruseghini L, Esteras A, Pallardo FV, Sastre J, Vina J (1996) Mitochondrial glutathione oxidation correlates with age-associated oxidative damage to mitochondrial DNA. FASEB J 10:333–338
- Del Bello B, Maellaro E, Sugherini L, Santucci A, Comporti M, Casini, AF (1994) Purification of NADPH-dependent dehydroascorbate reductase from rat liver and its identification with 3 alpha-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase. Biochem J 304:385–390
- Dietrich M, Block G, Hudes M, Morrow JD, Norkus EP, Traber MG, Cross CE, Packer L (2002) Antioxidant supplementation decreases lipid peroxidation biomarker F2-isoprostanes in plasma of smokers. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 11:7–13
- Dietrich M, Block G, Norkus EP, Hudes M, Traber MG, Cross CE, Packer L (2001) Plasma antioxidant status in passive smokers, smokers, and nonsmokers with adjustment for dietary intake. Proceedings of the Second International Conference on Oxidative Stress and Aging, April 2001, Maui, HI
- Dietrich M, Block G, Norkus EP, Hudes M, Traber MG, Cross CE, Packer L (2003) Smoking and exposure to environmental tobacco smoke decrease some plasma antioxidants and increase gamma-tocopherol in vivo after adjustment for dietary antioxidant intakes. Am J Clin Nutr 77:160–166
- Doll R, Peto R, Wheatley K, Gray R, Sutherland I (1994) Mortality in relation to smoking: 40 years' observations on male British doctors. Brit Med J 309:901–911
- Eichholzer M, Stahelin HB, Gey KF, Ludin E, Bernasconi F (1996) Prediction of male cancer mortality by plasma levels of interacting vitamins: 17-year follow-up of the prospective Basel study. Int J Cancer 66:145–150
- Eiserich JP, van d, V, Handelman GJ, Halliwell B, Cross CE (1995) Dietary antioxidants and cigarette smoke-induced biomolecular damage: a complex interaction. Am J Clin Nutr 62:S1490–S1500
- Elneihoum AM, Falke P, Hedblad B, Lindgarde F, Ohlsson K (1997) Leukocyte activation in atherosclerosis: correlation with risk factors. Atherosclerosis 131:79–84
- Faruque MO, Khan MR, Rahman MM, Ahmed F (1995) Relationship between smoking and antioxidant nutrient status. Brit J Nutr 73:625–632
- Frei B (1999) On the role of vitamin C and other antioxidants in atherogenesis and vascular dysfunction. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 222:196–204
- Frei B, England L, Ames BN (1989) Ascorbate is an outstanding antioxidant in human blood plasma. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 86:6377–6381
- Frei B, Forte TM, Ames BN, Cross CE (1991) Gas phase oxidants of cigarette smoke induce lipid peroxidation and changes in lipoprotein properties in human blood plasma. Protective effects of ascorbic acid. Biochem J 277:133–138
- Frei B, Stocker R, Ames BN (1988) Antioxidant defenses and lipid peroxidation in human blood plasma. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 85:9748–9752
- Frei B, Stocker R, England L, Ames BN (1990) Ascorbate: the most effective antioxidant in human blood plasma. Adv Exp Med Biol 264:155–163
- Gale CR, Martyn CN, Winter PD, Cooper C (1995) Vitamin C and risk of death from stroke and coronary heart disease in cohort of elderly people. BMJ 310:1563–1566

- Genkinger JM, Platz EA, Hoffman SC, Comstock GW, Helzlsouer KJ (2004) Fruit, vegetable, and antioxidant intake and all-cause, cancer, and cardiovascular disease mortality in a communitydwelling population in Washington County, Maryland. Am J Epidemiol 160:1223–1233
- Gey KF (1986) On the antioxidant hypothesis with regard to arteriosclerosis. Bibl Nutr Dieta 53–91
- Gey KF, Moser UK, Jordan P, Stahelin HB, Eichholzer M, Ludin E (1993a) Increased risk of cardiovascular disease at suboptimal plasma concentrations of essential antioxidants: an epidemiological update with special attention to carotene and vitamin C. Am J Clin Nutr 57:S787–S797
- Gey KF, Stahelin HB, Eichholzer M (1993b) Poor plasma status of carotene and vitamin C is associated with higher mortality from ischemic heart disease and stroke: Basel Prospective Study. Clin Investig 71:3–6
- Gey KF, Stahelin HB, Puska P, Evans A (1987) Relationship of plasma level of vitamin C to mortality from ischemic heart disease. Ann N Y Acad Sci 498:110–123
- Gokce N, Frei B (1996) Basic research in antioxidant inhibition of steps in atherogenesis. J Cardiovasc Risk 3:352–357
- Gokce N, Keaney JF Jr, Frei B, Holbrook M, Olesiak M, Zachariah BJ, Leeuwenburgh C, Heinecke JW, Vita JA (1999) Long-term ascorbic acid administration reverses endothelial vasomotor dysfunction in patients with coronary artery disease. Circulation 99:3234–3240
- Green MH, Lowe JE, Waugh AP, Aldridge KE, Cole J, Arlett CF (1994) Effect of diet and vitamin C on DNA strand breakage in freshly-isolated human white blood cells. Mutat Res 316:91–102
- Greenberg ER, Baron JA, Tosteson TD, Freeman DH Jr, Beck GJ, Bond JH, Colacchio TA, Coller JA, Frankl HD, Haile RW (1994) A clinical trial of antioxidant vitamins to prevent colorectal adenoma. Polyp Prevention Study Group. N Engl J Med 331:141–147
- Halliwell B (1996) Vitamin C: antioxidant or pro-oxidant in vivo? Free Radic Res 25:439-454
- Hampl JS, Taylor CA, Johnston CS (2004) Vitamin C deficiency and depletion in the United States: the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 1988 to 1994. Am J Public Health 94:870–875
- Heart Protection Study Collaborative Group (2002) MRC/BHF Heart Protection Study of antioxidant vitamin supplementation in 20,536 high-risk individuals: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet 360:23–33
- Heitzer T, Brockhoff C, Mayer B, Warnholtz A, Mollnau H, Henne S, Meinertz T, Munzel T (2000) Tetrahydrobiopterin improves endothelium-dependent vasodilation in chronic smokers : evidence for a dysfunctional nitric oxide synthase. Circ Res 86:E36–E41
- Heitzer T, Just H, Munzel T (1996) Antioxidant vitamin C improves endothelial dysfunction in chronic smokers. Circulation 94:6–9
- Helen A, Vijayammal PL (1997) Vitamin C supplementation on hepatic oxidative stress induced by cigarette smoke. J Appl Toxicol 17:289–295
- Heller R, Munscher-Paulig F, Grabner R, Till U (1999) L-Ascorbic acid potentiates nitric oxide synthesis in endothelial cells. J Biol Chem 274:8254–8260
- Hercberg S, Preziosi P, Galan P, Devanlay M, Keller H, Bourgeois C, Potier dC, Cherouvrier F (1994) Vitamin status of a healthy French population: dietary intakes and biochemical markers. Int J Vitam Nutr Res 64:220–232
- Hirvonen T, Virtamo J, Korhonen P, Albanes D, Pietinen P (2000) Intake of flavonoids, carotenoids, vitamins C and E, and risk of stroke in male smokers. Stroke 31:2301–2306
- Hodges RE, Hood J, Canham JE, Sauberlich HE, Baker EM (1971) Clinical manifestations of ascorbic acid deficiency in man. Am J Clin Nutr 24:432–443
- Hornig B, Arakawa N, Kohler C, Drexler H (1998) Vitamin C improves endothelial function of conduit arteries in patients with chronic heart failure. Circulation 97:363–368
- Howard DJ, Ota RB, Briggs LA, Hampton M, Pritsos CA (1998) Oxidative stress induced by environmental tobacco smoke in the workplace is mitigated by antioxidant supplementation. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 7:981–988

- Huang A, Vita JA, Venema RC, Keaney JF Jr (2000a) Ascorbic acid enhances endothelial nitric-oxide synthase activity by increasing intracellular tetrahydrobiopterin. J Biol Chem 275:17399-17406
- Huang HY, Helzlsouer KJ, Appel LJ (2000b) The effects of vitamin C and vitamin E on oxidative DNA damage: results from a randomized controlled trial. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 9:647-652
- International Agency for Research on Cancer WHO (2005) vol. 8: Fruit and vegetables
- Ito K, Akita H, Kanazawa K, Yamada S, Terashima M, Matsuda Y, Yokoyama M (1998) Comparison of effects of ascorbic acid on endothelium-dependent vasodilation in patients with chronic congestive heart failure secondary to idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy versus patients with effort angina pectoris secondary to coronary artery disease. Am J Cardiol 82:762-767
- Jackson TS, Xu A, Vita JA, Keaney JF Jr (1998) Ascorbate prevents the interaction of superoxide and nitric oxide only at very high physiological concentrations. Circ Res 83:916-922
- Jacob RA, Aiello GM, Stephensen CB, Blumberg JB, Milbury PE, Wallock LM, Ames BN (2003) Moderate antioxidant supplementation has no effect on biomarkers of oxidant damage in healthy men with low fruit and vegetable intakes. J Nutr 133:740-743
- Jacobson JS, Begg MD, Wang LW, Wang Q, Agarwal M, Norkus E, Singh VN, Young TL, Yang D, Santella RM (2000) Effects of a 6-month vitamin intervention on DNA damage in heavy smokers. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 9:1303-1311
- Jarvinen R, Knekt P, Seppanen R, Reunanen A, Heliovaara M, Maatela J, Aromaa A (1994) Antioxidant vitamins in the diet: relationships with other personal characteristics in Finland. J Epidemiol Community Health 48:549-554
- Johnston CS (1999) Biomarkers for establishing a tolerable upper intake level for vitamin C. Nutrition Reviews 57:71-77
- Johnston CS, Luo B (1994) Comparison of the absorption and excretion of three commercially available sources of vitamin C. J Am Diet Assoc 94:779-781
- Kaikkonen J, Porkkala-Sarataho E, Morrow JD, Roberts LJ, Nyyssonen K, Salonen R, Tuomainen TP, Ristonmaa U, Poulsen HE, Salonen JT (2001) Supplementation with vitamin E but not with vitamin C lowers lipid peroxidation in vivo in mildly hypercholesterolemic men. Free Radic Res 35:967-978
- Kallner AB, Hartmann D, Hornig DH (1981) On the requirements of ascorbic acid in man: steadystate turnover and body pool in smokers. Am J Clin Nutr 34:1347-1355
- Kalra VK, Ying Y, Deemer K, Natarajan R, Nadler JL, Coates TD (1994) Mechanism of cigarette smoke condensate induced adhesion of human monocytes to cultured endothelial cells. J Cell Physiol 160:154-162
- Kaufmann PA, Gnecchi-Ruscone T, di TM, Schafers KP, Luscher TF, Camici PG (2000) Coronary heart disease in smokers: vitamin C restores coronary microcirculatory function. Circulation 102:1233-1238
- Khaw KT, Bingham S, Welch A, Luben R, Wareham N, Oakes S, Day N (2001) Relation between plasma ascorbic acid and mortality in men and women in EPIC-Norfolk prospective study: a prospective population study. European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition. Lancet 357:657-663
- Kirk SF, Cade JE, Barrett JH, Conner M (1999) Diet and lifestyle characteristics associated with dietary supplement use in women. Public Health Nutr 2:69-73
- Knekt P, Jarvinen R, Seppanen R, Rissanen A, Aromaa A, Heinonen OP, Albanes D, Heinonen M, Pukkala E, Teppo L (1991a) Dietary antioxidants and the risk of lung cancer. Am J Epidemiol 134:471-479
- Knekt P, Jarvinen R, Seppanen R, Rissanen A, Aromaa A, Heinonen OP, Albanes D, Heinonen M, Pukkala E, Teppo L (1991b) Dietary antioxidants and the risk of lung cancer [see comments]. Am J Epidemiol 134:471-479

- Knekt P, Reunanen A, Jarvinen R, Seppanen R, Heliovaara M, Aromaa A (1994) Antioxidant vitamin intake and coronary mortality in a longitudinal population study. Am J Epidemiol 139:1180–1189
- Krebs-Smith SM, Cook A, Subar AF, Cleveland L, Friday J (1995) US adults' fruit and vegetable intakes, 1989 to 1991: a revised baseline for the Healthy People 2000 objective. Am J Pub Health 85:1623–1629
- Kugiyama K, Motoyama T, Hirashima O, Ohgushi M, Soejima H, Misumi K, Kawano H, Miyao Y, Yoshimura M, Ogawa H, Matsumura T, Sugiyama S, Yasue H (1998) Vitamin C attenuates abnormal vasomotor reactivity in spasm coronary arteries in patients with coronary spastic angina. J Am Coll Cardiol 32:103–109
- Kuipers GK, Lafleur MV (1998) Characterization of DNA damage induced by gamma-radiationderived water radicals, using DNA repair enzymes. Int J Radiat Biol 74:511–519
- Langlois M, Duprez D, Delanghe J, De BM, Clement DL (2001a) Serum vitamin C concentration is low in peripheral arterial disease and is associated with inflammation and severity of atherosclerosis. Circulation 103:1863–1868
- Langlois M, Duprez D, Delanghe J, De Buyzere M, Clement DL (2001b) Serum vitamin C concentration is low in peripheral arterial disease and is associated with inflammation and severity of atherosclerosis. Circulation 103:1863–1868
- Larkin FA, Basiotis PP, Riddick HA, Sykes KE, Pao EM (1990) Dietary patterns of women smokers and non-smokers. J Am Diet Assoc 90:230–237
- Lee BM, Lee SK, Kim HS (1998) Inhibition of oxidative DNA damage, 8-OHdG, and carbonyl contents in smokers treated with antioxidants (vitamin E, vitamin C, beta-carotene and red ginseng). Cancer Lett 132:219–227
- Leggott PJ, Robertson PB, Rothman DL, Murray PA, Jacob RA (1986) The effect of controlled ascorbic acid depletion and supplementation on periodontal health. J Periodontol 57:480-485
- Lehr HA, Kress E, Menger MD, Friedl HP, Hubner C, Arfors KE, Messmer K (1993) Cigarette smoke elicits leukocyte adhesion to endothelium in hamsters: inhibition by CuZn-SOD. Free Radic Biol Med 14:573–581
- Lehr HA, Weyrich AS, Saetzler RK, Jurek A, Arfors KE, Zimmerman GA, Prescott SM, McIntyre TM (1997) Vitamin C blocks inflammatory platelet-activating factor mimetics created by cigarette smoking. J Clin Invest 99:2358–2364
- Levine GN, Frei B, Koulouris SN, Gerhard MD, Keaney JF Jr, Vita JA (1996a) Ascorbic Acid Reverses Endothelial Vasomotor Dysfunction in Patients With Coronary Artery Disease. Circulation 93:1107–1113
- Levine M, Conry-Cantilena C, Wang Y, Welch RW, Washko PW, Dhariwal KR, Park JB, Lazarev A, Graumlich JF, King J, Cantilena LR (1996b) Vitamin C pharmacokinetics in healthy volunteers: evidence for a recommended dietary allowance. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93:3704–3709
- Levine M, Dhariwal KR, Welch RW, Wang Y, Park JB (1995) Determination of optimal vitamin C requirements in humans. Am J Clin Nutr 62:S1347–S1356
- Levine M, Padayatty SJ, Katz A, Kwon O, Eck P, Corpe C, Lee J-H, Wang Y (2004) Dietary allowances for vitamin C: recommended dietary allowances and optimal nutrient ingestion. In: Asard H, May JM, Smirnoff N (eds) Vitamin C: its functions and biochemistry in animals and plants. BIOS Scientific, Oxford, pp 291–317
- Levine M, Rumsey S, Wang Y (1997) Principles involved in formulating recommendations for vitamin C intake: a paradigm for water-soluble vitamins. Methods Enzymol 279:43–54
- Loria CM, Klag MJ, Caulfield LE, Whelton PK (2000) Vitamin C status and mortality in US adults. Am J Clin Nutr 72:139–145
- Lykkesfeldt J (2002) Measurement of ascorbic acid and dehydroascorbic acid in biological samples. In: Maines M, Costa LG, Hodson E, Reed JC (eds) Current protocols in toxicology. Wiley, New York, pp 7.6.1–7.6.15
- Lykkesfeldt J, Bolbjerg ML, Poulsen HE (2003a) Effect of smoking on erythorbic acid pharmacokinetics. Br J Nutr 89:667–671

- Lykkesfeldt J, Christen S, Wallock LM, Chang HH, Jacob RA, Ames BN (2000) Ascorbate is depleted by smoking and repleted by moderate supplementation: a study in male smokers and nonsmokers with matched dietary antioxidant intakes. Am J Clin Nutr 71:530-536
- Lykkesfeldt J, Loft S, Nielsen JB, Poulsen HE (1997) Ascorbic acid and dehydroascorbic acid as biomarkers of oxidative stress caused by smoking. Am J Clin Nutr 65:959-963
- Lykkesfeldt J, Prieme H, Loft S, Poulsen HE (1996) Effect of smoking cessation on plasma ascorbic acid concentration. Brit Med J 313:91
- Lykkesfeldt J, Viscovich M, Poulsen HE (2004) Plasma malondialdehyde is induced by smoking: a study with balanced antioxidant profiles. Br J Nutr 92:203-206
- Lykkesfeldt J, Viscovich M, Poulsen HE (2003b) Ascorbic acid recycling in human erythrocytes is induced by smoking in vivo. Free Radic Biol Med 35:1439-1447
- Lynch SM, Morrow JD, Roberts LJ, Frei B (1994) Formation of non-cyclooxygenase-derived prostanoids (F2-isoprostanes) in plasma and low density lipoprotein exposed to oxidative stress in vitro. J Clin Invest 93:998-1004
- Ma J, Hampl JS, Betts NM (2000) Antioxidant intakes and smoking status: data from the continuing survey of food intakes by individuals 1994-1996. Am J Clin Nutr 71:774-780
- MacDonald L, Thumser AE, Sharp P (2002) Decreased expression of the vitamin C transporter SVCT1 by ascorbic acid in a human intestinal epithelial cell line. Br J Nutr 87:97-100
- Macfarlane GJ, Zheng T, Marshall JR, Boffetta P, Niu S, Brasure J, Merletti F, Boyle P (1995) Alcohol, tobacco, diet and the risk of oral cancer: a pooled analysis of three case-control studies. European J Cancer B Oral Oncol 31B:181-187
- Mangels AR, Block G, Frey CM, Patterson BH, Taylor PR, Norkus EP, Levander OA (1993) The bioavailability to humans of ascorbic acid from oranges, orange juice and cooked broccoli is similar to that of synthetic ascorbic acid. J Nutr 123:1054-1061
- Marangon K, Herbeth B, Lecomte E, Paul-Dauphin A, Grolier P, Chancerelle Y, Artur Y, Siest G (1998a) Diet, antioxidant status, and smoking habits in French men. Am J Clin Nutr 67:231-239
- Marangon K, Herbeth B, Lecomte E, Paul-Dauphin A, Grolier P, Chancerelle Y, Artur Y, Siest G (1998b) Diet, antioxidant status, and smoking habits in French men. Am J Clin Nutr 67:231-239
- May JM (2000) How does ascorbic acid prevent endothelial dysfunction? Free Radic Biol Med 28:1421-1429
- May JM, Mendiratta S, Hill KE, Burk RF (1997) Reduction of dehydroascorbate to ascorbate by the selenoenzyme thioredoxin reductase. J Biol Chem 272:22607-22610
- May JM, Qu Z, Morrow JD (2001) Mechanisms of ascorbic acid recycling in human erythrocytes. Biochim Biophys Acta 1528:159-166
- Mayland CR, Bennett MI, Allan K (2005) Vitamin C deficiency in cancer patients. Palliat Med 19:17-20
- McCall MR, Frei B (1999) Can antioxidant vitamins materially reduce oxidative damage in humans? Free Radic Biol Med 26:1034-1053
- McNaughton SA, Mishra GD, Paul AA, Prynne CJ, Wadsworth MEJ (2005) Supplement use is associated with health status and health-related behaviors in the 1946 British birth cohort. J Nutr 135:1782-1789
- Miller ER, III, Pastor-Barriuso R, Dalal D, Riemersma RA, Appel LJ, Guallar E (2005) Meta-analysis: high-dosage vitamin E supplementation may increase all-cause mortality. Ann Intern Med 142:37-46
- Moller P, Viscovich M, Lykkesfeldt J, Loft S, Jensen A, Poulsen HE (2004) Vitamin C supplementation decreases oxidative DNA damage in mononuclear blood cells of smokers. Eur J Nutr 43:267-274
- Morabia A, Wynder EL (1990) Dietary habits of smokers, people who never smoked, and exsmokers. Am J Clin Nutr 52:933-937

- Morrow JD, Frei B, Longmire AW, Gaziano JM, Lynch SM, Shyr Y, Strauss WE, Oates JA, Roberts LJ (1995) Increase in circulating products of lipid peroxidation (F2-isoprostanes) in smokers. Smoking as a cause of oxidative damage. N Engl J Med 332:1198–1203
- Mosca L, Rubenfire M, Tarshis T, Tsai A, Pearson T (1997) Clinical predictors of oxidized low-density lipoprotein in patients with coronary artery disease. Am J Cardiol 80:825–830
- Motoyama T, Kawano H, Kugiyama K, Hirashima O, Ohgushi M, Yoshimura M, Ogawa H, Yasue H (1997) Endothelium-dependent vasodilation in the brachial artery is impaired in smokers: effect of vitamin C. Am J Physiol 273:H1644–H1650
- Munoz KA, Krebs-Smith SM, Ballard-Barbash R, Cleveland LE (1997) Food intakes of US children and adolescents compared with recommendations. Pediatrics 100:323–329
- Munro LH, Burton G, Kelly FJ (1997) Plasma RRR-alpha-tocopherol concentrations are lower in smokers than in non-smokers after ingestion of a similar oral load of this antioxidant vitamin. Clin Sci (Lond) 92:87–93
- Newton HM, Schorah CJ, Habibzadeh N, Morgan DB, Hullin RP (1985) The cause and correction of low blood vitamin C concentrations in the elderly. Am J Clin Nutr 42:656–659
- Nyyssonen K, Porkkala E, Salonen R, Korpela H, Salonen JT (1994) Increase in oxidation resistance of atherogenic serum lipoproteins following antioxidant supplementation: a randomized double-blind placebo-controlled clinical trial. Eur J Clin Nutr 48:633–642
- Nyyssonen K, Parviainen MT, Salonen R, Tuomilehto J, Salonen JT (1997) Vitamin C deficiency and risk of myocardial infarction: prospective population study of men from eastern Finland. BMJ 314:634
- Oreopoulos DG, Lindeman RD, VanderJagt DJ, Tzamaloukas AH, Bhagavan HN, Garry PJ (1993) Renal excretion of ascorbic acid: effect of age and sex. J Am Coll Nutr 12:537–542
- Palmer S (1985) Diet, nutrition, and cancer. Prog Food Nutr Sci 9:283-341
- Panayiotidis M, Collins AR (1997) Ex vivo assessment of lymphocyte antioxidant status using the comet assay. Free Radic Res 27:533–537
- Panda K, Chattopadhyay R, Chattopadhyay DJ, Chatterjee IB (2000) Vitamin C prevents cigarette smoke-induced oxidative damage in vivo. Free Radic Biol Med 29:115–124
- Park JB, Levine M (1996) Purification, cloning and expression of dehydroascorbic acid-reducing activity from human neutrophils: identification as glutaredoxin. Biochem J 315:931–938
- Pellegrini MP, Newby DE, Johnston NR, Maxwell S, Webb DJ (2004) Vitamin C has no effect on endothelium-dependent vasomotion and acute endogenous fibrinolysis in healthy smokers. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 44:117–124
- Pelletier O (1968) Smoking and vitamin C levels in humans. Am J Clin Nutr 21:1259-1267
- Pelletier O (1970) Vitamin C status of cigarette smokers and nonsmokers. Am J Clin Nutr 23:520-524
- Porkkala-Sarataho E, Salonen JT, Nyyssonen K, Kaikkonen J, Salonen R, Ristonmaa U, Diczfalusy U, Brigelius-Flohe R, Loft S, Poulsen HE (2000) Long-term effects of vitamin E, vitamin C, and combined supplementation on urinary 7-hydro-8-oxo-2'-deoxyguanosine, serum cholesterol oxidation products, and oxidation resistance of lipids in nondepleted men. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 20:2087–2093
- Poulsen HE, Loft S, Prieme H, Vistisen K, Lykkesfeldt J, Nyyssonen K, Salonen JT (1998) Oxidative DNA damage in vivo: relationship to age, plasma antioxidants, drug metabolism, glutathione-S-transferase activity and urinary creatinine excretion. Free Radic Res 29:565–571
- Poulsen HE, Møller P, Lykkesfeldt J, Weimann A, Loft S (2004) Ascorbic acid and DNA damage. In: Asard H, May JM, Smirnoff N (eds) Vitamin C: its functions and biochemistry in animals and plants. BIOS Scientific, Oxford, pp 189–202

Preston AM (1991) Cigarette smoking—nutritional implications. Prog Food Nutr Sci 15:183-217

Prieme H, Loft S, Nyyssonen K, Salonen JT, Poulsen HE (1997) No effect of supplementation with vitamin E, ascorbic acid, or coenzyme Q10 on oxidative DNA damage estimated by 8-oxo-7,8dihydro-2'-deoxyguanosine excretion in smokers. Am J Clin Nutr 65:503–507

- Proteggente AR, Rehman A, Halliwell B, Rice-Evans CA (2000) Potential problems of ascorbate and iron supplementation: pro-oxidant effect in vivo? Biochem Biophys Res Commun 277:535-540
- Pryor WA (1997) Cigarette smoke radicals and the role of free radicals in chemical carcinogenicity. Environ Health Perspect 105:S875-S882
- Pryor WA, Stone K (1993) Oxidants in cigarette smoke. Radicals, hydrogen peroxide, peroxynitrate, and peroxynitrite. Ann N Y Acad Sci 686:12-27
- Raitakari OT, Adams MR, McCredie RJ, Griffiths KA, Stocker R, Celermajer DS (2000) Oral vitamin C and endothelial function in smokers: short-term improvement, but no sustained beneficial effect. J Am Coll Cardiol 35:1616-1621
- Rehman A, Collis CS, Yang M, Kelly M, Diplock AT, Halliwell B, Rice-Evans C (1998) The effects of iron and vitamin C co-supplementation on oxidative damage to DNA in healthy volunteers. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 246:293-298
- Reuler JB, Broudy VC, Cooney TG (1985) Adult scurvy. JAMA 253:805-807
- Riemersma RA, Wood DA, Macintyre CC, Elton RA, Gey KF, Oliver MF (1991) Risk of angina pectoris and plasma concentrations of vitamins A, C, and E and carotene. Lancet 337:1-5
- Ritzel G, Bruppacher R (1977) Vitamin C and tobacco. Int J Vitam Nutr Res 16:171-183
- Rogers MA, Simon DG, Zucker LB, Mackessy JS, Newman-Palmer NB (1995) Indicators of poor dietary habits in a high risk population. J Am Coll Nutr 14:159-164
- Sahyoun NR, Jacques PF, Russell RM (1996) Carotenoids, vitamins C and E, and mortality in an elderly population. Am J Epidemiol 144:501-511
- Salonen JT, Nyvssonen K, Salonen R, Lakka HM, Kaikkonen J, Porkkala-Sarataho E, Voutilainen S, Lakka TA, Rissanen T, Leskinen L, Tuomainen TP, Valkonen VP, Ristonmaa U, Poulsen HE (2000) Antioxidant Supplementation in Atherosclerosis Prevention (ASAP) study: a randomized trial of the effect of vitamins E and C on 3-year progression of carotid atherosclerosis. J Intern Med 248:377-386
- Salonen JT, Salonen R, Seppanen K, Rinta-Kiikka S, Kuukka M, Korpela, Alfthan G, Kantola M, Schalch W (1991) Effects of antioxidant supplementation on platelet function: a randomized pair-matched, placebo-controlled, double-blind trial in men with low antioxidant status. Am J Clin Nutr 53:1222-1229
- Salonen RM, Nyyssonen K, Kaikkonen J, Porkkala-Sarataho E, Voutilainen S, Rissanen TH, Tuomainen TP, Valkonen VP, Ristonmaa U, Lakka HM, Vanharanta M, Salonen JT, Poulsen HE (2003) Six-year effect of combined vitamin C and E supplementation on atherosclerotic progression: the Antioxidant Supplementation in Atherosclerosis Prevention (ASAP) Study. Circulation 107:947-953
- Schectman G (1993) Estimating ascorbic acid requirements for cigarette smokers. Ann N Y Acad Sci 686:335-345
- Schectman G, Byrd JC, Gruchow HW (1989) The influence of smoking on vitamin C status in adults. Am J Public Health 79:158-162
- Schectman G, Byrd JC, Hoffmann R (1991) Ascorbic acid requirements for smokers: analysis of a population survey. Am J Clin Nutr 53:1466-1470
- Schectman G, McKinney WP, Pleuss J, Hoffman RG (1990) Dietary intake of Americans reporting adherence to a low cholesterol diet (NHANES II). Am J Public Health 80:698-703
- Schindler TH, Magosaki N, Jeserich M, Olschewski M, Nitzsche E, Holubarsch C, Solzbach U, Just H (2000) Effect of ascorbic acid on endothelial dysfunction of epicardial coronary arteries in chronic smokers assessed by cold pressor testing. Cardiology 94:239-246
- Schneider M, Diemer K, Engelhart K, Zankl H, Trommer WE, Biesalski HK (2001) Protective effects of vitamins C and E on the number of micronuclei in lymphocytes in smokers and their role in ascorbate free radical formation in plasma. Free Radic Res 34:209-219
- Schorah CJ, Newill A, Scott DL, Morgan DB (1979) Clinical effects of vitamin C in elderly inpatients with low blood-vitamin-C levels. Lancet 1:403-405

- Scott DA, Poston RN, Wilson RF, Coward PY, Palmer RM (2005) The influence of vitamin C on systemic markers of endothelial and inflammatory cell activation in smokers and non-smokers. Inflamm Res 54:138–144
- Serdula MK, Byers T, Mokdad AH, Simoes E, Mendlein JM, Coates RJ (1996) The association between fruit and vegetable intake and chronic disease risk factors. Epidemiology 7:161–165
- Simon JA, Hudes ES, Tice JA (2001) Relation of serum ascorbic acid to mortality among US adults. J Am Coll Nutr 20:255–263
- Simon JA, Murtaugh MA, Gross MD, Loria CM, Hulley SB, Jacobs DR Jr (2004) Relation of ascorbic acid to coronary artery calcium: The Coronary Artery Risk Development in Young Adults Study. Am J Epidemiol 159:581–588
- Singh RB, Ghosh S, Niaz MA, Singh R, Beegum R, Chibo H, Shoumin Z, Postiglione A (1995) Dietary intake, plasma levels of antioxidant vitamins, and oxidative stress in relation to coronary artery disease in elderly subjects. Am J Cardiol 76:1233–1238
- Sinha R, Frey CM, Kammerer WG, McAdams MJ, Norkus EP, Ziegler RG (1994) Importance of supplemental vitamin C in determining serum ascorbic acid in controls from a cervical cancer case-control study: implications for epidemiological studies. Nutr Cancer 22:207–217
- Smith JL, Hodges RE (1987) Serum levels of vitamin C in relation to dietary and supplemental intake of vitamin C in smokers and nonsmokers. Ann N Y Acad Sci 498:144–152
- Solzbach U, Hornig B, Jeserich M, Just H (1997) Vitamin C improves endothelial dysfunction of epicardial coronary arteries in hypertensive patients. Circulation 96:1513–1519
- Stein Y, Harats D, Stein O (1993) Why is smoking a major risk factor for coronary heart disease in hyperlipidemic subjects? Ann N Y Acad Sci 686:66–69
- Steinberg D (1997) Low-density lipoprotein oxidation and its pathobiological significance. J Biol Chem 272:20963–20966
- Taddei S, Virdis A, Ghiadoni L, Magagna A, Salvetti A (1998) Vitamin C improves endotheliumdependent vasodilation by restoring nitric oxide activity in essential hypertension. Circulation 97:2222–2229
- Timimi FK, Ting HH, Haley EA, Roddy MA, Ganz P, Creager MA (1998) Vitamin C improves endothelium-dependent vasodilation in patients with insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. J Am Coll Cardiol 31:552–557
- Ting HH, Timimi FK, Boles KS, Creager SJ, Ganz P, Creager MA (1996) Vitamin C improves endothelium-dependent vasodilation in patients with non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. J Clin Invest 97:22–28
- Ting HH, Timimi FK, Haley EA, Roddy MA, Ganz P, Creager MA (1997) Vitamin C improves endothelium-dependent vasodilation in forearm resistance vessels of humans with hypercholesterolemia. Circulation 95:2617–2622
- Traber MG, van der Vliet A, Reznick AZ, Cross CE (2000) Tobacco-related diseases. Is there a role for antioxidant micronutrient supplementation? [Review] Clin Chest Med 21:173–187
- Valkonen MM, Kuusi T (2000) Vitamin C prevents the acute atherogenic effects of passive smoking. Free Radic Biol Med 28:428–436
- Van Hoydonck PG, Schouten EG, Manuel YK, van CA, Hoppenbrouwers KP, Temme EH (2004) Does vitamin C supplementation influence the levels of circulating oxidized LDL, sICAM-1, sVCAM-1 and vWF-antigen in healthy male smokers? Eur J Clin Nutr 58:1587–1593
- Viscovich M, Lykkesfeldt J, Poulsen HE (2004) Vitamin C pharmacokinetics of plain and slow-release formulations in smokers. Clin Nutr 23:1043–1050
- Vita JA, Treasure CB, Nabel EG, McLenachan JM, Fish RD, Yeung AC, Vekshtein VI, Selwyn AP, Ganz P (1990) Coronary vasomotor response to acetylcholine relates to risk factors for coronary artery disease. Circulation 81:491–497
- Vojdani A, Bazargan M, Vojdani E, Wright J (2000) New evidence for antioxidant properties of vitamin C. Cancer Detect Prev 24:508–523
- Washko PW, Welch RW, Dhariwal KR, Wang Y, Levine M (1992) Ascorbic acid and dehydroascorbic acid analyses in biological samples. Anal Biochem 204:1–14

- Waters DD, Alderman EL, Hsia J, Howard BV, Cobb FR, Rogers WJ, Ouyang P, Thompson P, Tardif JC, Higginson L, Bittner V, Steffes M, Gordon DJ, Proschan M, Younes N, Verter JI (2002) Effects of hormone replacement therapy and antioxidant vitamin supplements on coronary atherosclerosis in postmenopausal women: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 288:2432–2440
- Weber C, Erl W, Weber K, Weber PC (1996a) Increased adhesiveness of isolated monocytes to endothelium is prevented by vitamin C intake in smokers. Circulation 93:1488–1492
- Weber P, Bendich A, Schalch W (1996b) Vitamin C and human health—a review of recent data relevant to human requirements. Int J Vitam Nutr Res 66:19–30
- Weijl NI, Cleton FJ, Osanto S (1997) Free radicals and antioxidants in chemotherapy-induced toxicity. Cancer Treat Rev 23:209–240
- Welch RW, Turley E, Sweetman SF, Kennedy G, Collins AR, Dunne A, Livingstone MB, McKenna PG, McKelvey-Martin VJ, Strain JJ (1999) Dietary antioxidant supplementation and DNA damage in smokers and nonsmokers. Nutr Cancer 34:167–172
- Wells WW, Xu DP (1994) Dehydroascorbate reduction. J Bioenerg Biomembr 26:369-377
- Wells WW, Xu DP, Washburn MP (1995) Glutathione: dehydroascorbate oxidoreductases. Methods Enzymol 252:30–38
- Wells WW, Xu DP, Yang YF, Rocque PA (1990) Mammalian thioltransferase (glutaredoxin) and protein disulfide isomerase have dehydroascorbate reductase activity. J Biol Chem 265:15361–15364
- White KL, Chalmers DM, Martin IG, Everett SM, Neville PM, Naylor G, Sutcliffe AE, Dixon MF, Turner PC, Schorah CJ (2002) Dietary antioxidants and DNA damage in patients on long-term acid-suppression therapy: a randomized controlled study. Br J Nutr 88:265–271
- WHO Health for All Database, Copenhagen, 2000
- Witt EH, Reznick AZ, Viguie CA, Starke-Reed P, Packer L (1992) Exercise, oxidative damage and effects of antioxidant manipulation. J Nutr 122:766–773
- Witting PK, Stocker R (2004) Ascorbic acid in atherosclerosis. In: Asard H, May JM, Smirnoff N (eds) Vitamin C: its functions and biochemistry in animals and plants. BIOS Scientific, Oxford, pp 261–290
- Wrieden WL, Hannah MK, Bolton-Smith C, Tavendale R, Morrison C, Tunstall-Pedoe H (2000) Plasma vitamin C and food choice in the third Glasgow MONICA population survey. J Epidemiol Community Health 54:355–360
- Yokoyama T, Date C, Kokubo Y, Yoshiike N, Matsumura Y, Tanaka H (2000) Serum vitamin C concentration was inversely associated with subsequent 20-year incidence of stroke in a Japanese rural community: the Shibata Study. Stroke 31:2287–2294
- Zeiher AM, Drexler H, Wollschlager H, Just H (1991) Modulation of coronary vasomotor tone in humans. Progressive endothelial dysfunction with different early stages of coronary atherosclerosis. Circulation 83:391–401
- Zeisel SH (2004) Antioxidants suppress apoptosis. J Nutr 134:S3179-S3180
- Zondervan KT, Ocke MC, Smit HA, Seidell JC (1996) Do dietary and supplementary intakes of antioxidants differ with smoking status? Int J Epidemiol 25:70–79